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CHAIR JOHNSON: The Parks and Economic Development Committee meeting of February 16,2006 shall
come to order. We have in attendance with us today Councilmember Carroll, Councilmember Mateo,
and Vice-Chair of the Committee, Charmaine Tavares. Excused is Member Michelle Anderson. From
staff, we have joining us this afternoon, Mr. David Raatz and Ms. Pauline Martins; from Corporation
Counsel, Mr. J.D. Kim; from the Office of Economic Development, we have Ms. Lynn Araki-Regan;
and in our resource for Parks, we have Ms. Carla Peters and Deputy Director Mr. John Buck. Thank
you, members, for your attendance at today's meeting. We have only two items on our agenda and they
will be items on which we will not ... or the Chair will not be recommending any type of action today.
They are more for information to continue on with our discussion.

PED-23

lAO THEATRE REPORT

(C.c. No. 05-376)

CHAIR JOHNSON: The first item is the PED No. 23, which is the lao Theatre report and the second item item
on our agenda will be an update and just a briefing on Keopuolani Playgrounds (Horseshoe Pitching
Courts). It's just so that Parks will have an opportunity to showcase what they are doing with regard to
that specific project and that is PED No. 26. So members, without further adieu, the Chair will open
public testimony and the first item on our agenda, which is PED No. 23, which is the lao Theatre report,
we have only one individual who is signed up to testify at this time. That would be Ms. Darla Palmer
and she'll be testifying on that item. Thank you, Ms. Palmer. And if you could just state your name for
the record.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

MS. PALMER: Sure. Aloha, I'm Darla Palmer. I'm the Executive Director of Maui OnStage at the lao
Theatre. Ijust wanted to offer to be available if you need any background. Our company has been the
primary user of the building since 1928. We've been the leaseholder since 1986. We have intimate
knowledge of every problem and operational issue with the building and ... uh ... you know, I'm
happy to see this report come out. I think that the lao Theatre really does need attention and focus and
support. So please feel free to call on my company if you need any background information.

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . ..

CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Ms. Palmer. Are there any questions for the testifier? Ms. Tavares.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Hi, Ms. Palmer. Thanks for being here.
MS. PALMER. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Are you ... urn ... you currently have a management contract for the lao Theatre?
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MS. PALMER. We have a lease.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: A lease; okay.
MS. PALMER. And the lease does outline our services. And it has a rental fee schedule in the contract.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: And how long is that for?
MS. PALMER. Right now, it's gone year-to-year. It was a five-year concession lease and ... urn ... starting
about four years ago, we started approaching the County really wanting to totally rehab the building.
We think that that ... the condition is really holding us back from making it a viable community
resource. When I came in, I mean the water was literally coming down through the building, in the
theatre, through the offices. People were holding garbage bags over their head during shows and happy
to say, you know, with our partnership with the County that a lot of the major maintenance issues have
gotten resolved. Economic Development applied for a grant. Parks Department has been great in
working with us to execute them; but it's kind of like a Band-Aid on a 78-year old building. So really
the whole endeavor needs to be addressed, and the biggest issue is air-conditioning. We, when ... I
think a lot of you were at the political forum. It happened to be a very warm day ... (chuckled) ... and
I don't want to give CPR. ... (chuckled) . .. So you know, to be able to, you know, have it as a
community resource, have it open during the day, have kids in there, that's really the major issue as well
as the overall condition. So I kind of, you know, part of the process here of asking for a long-term lease,
which was addressed in the consultant's report. The point of that is for funding. To be able to go after
Federal tax credits and other types of funding, we really need to, you know, whatever entity is taking on
the project needs to have a long-term commitment in that building; otherwise, funders won't give you
the money.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Right. Thank you. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Darla, and I do appreciate everything that you've been able to do
with that over the years. It's amazing what you can do with a little scotch tape and a few Band-Aids,
right?
MS. PALMER. Yeah. Well, and we open the show Friday.... (chuckled) ...
CHAIR JOHNSON: Please give note. Truthfully, Darla, come back to the microphone and talk about your
show. As long as you're here, you may as well give a little bit of publicity.
MS. PALMER. Well, you know, we do main stage season. We have a comedy that opens Friday, "Daddy's
Dying, Who's Got The Will" and then right behind that we've got our big spring musical which is
"Sweeney Todd". But also we rent out the theatre to the community and provide production support. So
last weekend, we had a fabulous Dr. Martin Luther King musical event. It packed the house both nights
and you know, pretty busy with rentals and activities. We do adult theatre education, so it's a fun place
to get involved.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thanks very much.
MS. PALMER. Thank you.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: I appreciate it. Is there anyone else from the audience who wishes to testify either on this
item or another item? Because it's just shortly after the meeting has begun, I am going to keep public
testimony open for a little bit longer. Also because we ... you know, we only have these two items on
the agenda. I will probably cut testimony off after we've .. .
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Madam Chair?
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I'm sorry. I had another question for Ms. Palmer, if she could come back.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Oh, Ms. Palmer, would you be able to come back? Councilmember Tavares has another
question. Since you're the only testifier.... (chuckled) ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: I mean I hate to put you on the spot with this and test your memory, but could you
tell us who your board of directors is for your group?
MS. PALMER. Sure. Well we have one right here. '" (chuckled) ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Oh.
MS. PALMER. Morris Haole .... (chuckled) ... Our board president is Jennifer Rose; our vice president is
James Loux. I don't know if you want me to tell you their background. It's a very diverse business
board. Richard McLaughlin is our treasurer. David Every is our secretary. Teri Edmonds is a director.
Joel Agnew ... uh ... AnnaLena Zanolini, Della Nakamoto. How many is that? ... (chuckled) . " We
have thirteen currently, so I know I'm probably missing--oh, Tony Levoy, John Maher. I think that's
about it.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Okay, thank you.
MS. PALMER. Sure.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much. Members, at this point in time, since there are no other testifiers
signed up, I would just like for Ms. Araki-Regan to see if from the last meeting that we had to now, if
there has been any additional input or any additional updates that she would like to give us because we
did have several resource people here last time, and the reason that I'm having several meetings on this
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issue is so that we can give the public an opportunity that if they have any input that they wish to
give--because this is a community resource, or at least I view this as a community resource--that we're
not criticized for not giving people a chance to speak up on the issue. And particularly with what they
want to see, that could be added to the report. So without further adieu, Ms. Araki-Regan, would you be
able to just update us on where you are and if you have gathered any additional input?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Actually, thank you, Chair Johnson, and thank you, members. Before I start, I would
like to just recognize Alexa Betts Basinger in the chamber. She is a member of the lao Theatre
Restoration Initiatives Task Force; so thank you, Ms. Basinger, for being here. The only issue that we're
grappling with right now is the issue that I had mentioned at our last meeting in January, and that is
whether a long-term lease of the historic lao Theatre to a nonprofit organization would come under the
concession laws of Chapter 102 ... actually, yeah, 102 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes. If it does come
under the concession laws, whether it would thereby limit the duration of the concession agreement to
15 years. This issue was brought forth as a request for a legal opinion on January 5, 2006 by Mayor
Arakawa to Corporation Counsel Brian Moto; and it's my understanding, according to Mr. Moto, that
the issue is now with the Attorney General's office in the State of Hawaii to provide a legal opinion to
Mr. Moto. To date, we have not received a legal opinion.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you very much. Are there any questions of Ms. Araki-Regan?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: There are a few in my discussions with Maui Community Theatre. There were
additional questions that were raised, very good questions. One of them being whether a lease of the
ground only (the ground of lao Theatre) would constitute a concession. I don't believe it is, but I
requested a legal opinion anyway, through Corporation Counsel's office, and I'm waiting for an opinion
from them right now.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Do you have any idea what the timeline is or what we could project for ... uh ... a
response of some sort from the AG?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I have no idea. Mr. Kim, would you know?
MR. KIM: No; sorry.
CHAIR JOHNSON: All right. So there is ... members, at this point, there is no time constraint and I guess
because we can't compel them to render an opinion, it's just whenever they get around to it. Member
Tavares?
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yeah. Thank you for asking that question, Chair. The ... urn ... I guess we're all
anxiously awaiting the opinion from the AG's office and I think when we do get that opinion ... urn ...
you know, if it's in our lifetime, if you would schedule just that issue in your committee under PED
because I think that our State statutes need to be revised dramatically in light of the fact that we are now
looking as many, many, many other jurisdictions are looking at public-private partnerships and we
cannot achieve pUblic-private partnerships if the law (as it's currently written) prohibits that. That's one.
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The second one is that there's got to be a way that a redevelopment area is exempt from certain things
and whether or not the Urban Renewal Law needs to also address this ... because the opinions are
gonna be based on current law. So when we get that opinion, I think then we'll have kind of a roadmap
as to how we need to address this in order to achieve what we need for our communities. Not just the
Wailuku Redevelopment area, but all kinds of things. I mean we have park leases all over the island, all
over the County, and you know, to me, my idea of a concession--I guess because of my athletic
background--is where you sell popcorn and hotdogs, you know, during a game. So I ... urn ... this
concession law business and the definition is to me gone to a point where now we're handcuffing
ourselves and the nonprofits who want to take on a project like this. God bless the nonprofits. We
would never be able to do what happens in this community if it were left up to the County government
or the State government. So we do need to enter into those partnerships and find the avenues and the
venues in which to conduct these partnerships so that everybody gains, particularly our community. So I
hope that we'll follow along that path and really get some good stuff going; but I don't want to hold my
breath until that thing comes in because I might be really blue but hopefully, the AG's office will get us
an opinion soon. I know Ms. Regan is like, you know, I'm amazed she's not bald from tearing her hair
out, trying to make some of these things work because it's just difficult. I mean I can appreciate that.
We need to find ways to enable our folks to accomplish what it is the community wants us all to
accomplish. So thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: And the Chair does intend to keep this item open and perhaps one of the things that we
may be able to do is on behalf of the committee members, who want to see--because this is pending in
our committee, it's kind of holding up what we can do in terms of recommendations or helping to give
guidance as to where this can go. So maybe what we could do is issue a letter on behalf of the
committee that also requested some type of expedited response because this is an asset that is so
important to all of us and frankly, if the termites stop holding hands, it could be falling down around
people's ears. So my concern is also for the structure. It's for the capability of any entity to be able to
go for grant money, and it's just holding up everything. So would that be something, Ms. Araki-Regan,
that you feel would be helpful on our part?
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: I think any assistance would be appreciated. I'm not sure exactly how long it will take.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Uh-huh.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: You know, I'm sure Attorney General's office is dealing with so many other issues and
so any type of expedited request would be much appreciated. There's so many other leases or potential
leases I'm having to deal with as well. One of them being the vacuum cool plant. We recently issued an
RFP. We have a lessee in place and ... urn ... upon doing a request for a long-term lease so that a
nonprofit (specifically Maui County Farm Bureau) is able to apply for Federal funds to be able to
renovate the facility and expand the facility, we received word that because of this other AG opinion that
it's likely that this lease would be limited to 15 years only, and so it's very frustrating.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Well that's certainly something that we can do. And I see that Ms. Jocelyn Perreira is here
to testify, so Jocelyn, because I did not close off public testimony, you may go right to the microphone
and share your thoughts.
MS. PERREIRA: Good afternoon, Council members.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Long time no see .... (chuckled) ...
MS. PERREIRA: Thank you for the opportunity to be here and to address you all once again. Thank you so
much for placing this as an important item on your agenda. It is no secret--and I am testifying today on
behalf of the Wailuku Main Street Association, Tri-Isle Main Street Resource Center. Not to be
confused with when I participated as a task force member. I participated as Jocelyn Perreira, citizen of
Maui County. I just would like to say, on behalf of our organization, that this is ... this particular
project is very near and dear to our hearts. It is a project when we began our organization in 1986, we
had--along with the twin goals of the organization--we had twin projects. One of which was to save the
lao Theatre from its ultimate ... what was headed for demise and demolition; and secondly, to make
sure we had a redevelopment plan that would do something with the municipal parking lot in the heart of
Wailuku. I feel very pleased to see that we played an instrumental role in coming together with the
community to help, not only save the theatre, but convince the County mothers and fathers that this was
an important piece of Maui's history and that it was a worthwhile investment to the degree that
preceding mayors have all stood behind it, most notable Mayor Hannibal Tavares, for his dream of what
the lao Theatre could be. Linda Crockett Lingle following the dream that was pushed by Council Chair
Goro Hokama and the late Velma Santos. Both of them are no longer with us, unfortunately. We are
now to the point that ... uh . . . the County was, the County had acquired the facility, renovated it
initially, and now we are looking at how do we maintain, preserve, renovate it, broaden its use for a vast
variety of people in the County to have the wonderful experience of going into this historic theatre. So I
would ask that you look at the report, read the report, hold whatever public hearings you need to, but
please rest assured that we are 150 percent in support of doing what we need to do to make sure that this
public facility receives the recognition that it deserves. I believe that the County has to playa role in
trying to fund it. It would be both from the public and private sector support, so that it could continue to
stand as an icon and a cornerstone for the revitalization of Wailuku Town. Thank you very much for
taking our words into consideration and supporting, not only the concept of the theatre is important to
the ... to, not only Wailuku, but Maui County in general, and to adequately fund support of retaining its
magnificence in the heart of Wailuku. Thank you.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Jocelyn. Any questions? Thank you, Jocelyn. Members, at this
point, I will close testimony since there are no other individuals in the audience who are here to testify.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: No objection.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. One thing that I had mentioned before Ms. Perreira came up was the possibility of
sending a letter on behalf of the committee and if there are no objections, what the Chair would do is
work with staff and work with Ms. Araki-Regan because there are other issues outside of this one issue,
where it is going to impact our ability, even when we're considering budget items, it's gonna impact our
ability to move forward with certain projects and this is one of them. So if there are no objections, I
will--on behalf of the committee--send forward a letter and I will also send you copies of the
communication.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Yes.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, thank you. Members, because we do not yet have a response, as Ms. Araki-Regan
indicated, the Chair will at this point in time just ... uh ... without objection, defer PED-23 until we do
receive such information.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: CARROLL, JOHNSON, MATEO,
AND TAVARES)
ACTION:

DEFER.

CHAIR JOHNSON: Councilmember Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman. Thank you very much. I just wanted to ask Corp. Counsel a
question.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, please proceed.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: It's for my own enlightenment, please. Can you talk about this so-called
concession legislation in terms of what the premise is for the 15 years and how lao Theatre fits into that
legislation?
MR. KIM: I'm sorry Councilmember Mateo but I don't have any knowledge on that. I would have to research
that issue for you.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay, thank you. Thank you, Chairman. Well maybe Ms. Araki-Regan might
be able to.
MS. ARAKI-REGAN: Actually, in looking at Chapter ... uh ... in looking at Hawaii Revised Statutes
Section 102-2, it specifically states that no concession or concession space shall be leased, let, licensed,
rented out, or otherwise disposed of either by contract lease, license, permit, or any other arrangement,
and it goes on and on and on. And basically, so the question is: what is a concession? Okay. And why
does ... why is it an issue as to whether--I mean why is lao Theatre possibly a concession? In looking
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at the definition of a concession, it states that it's a grant of a privilege to conduct operations involving
the sale of goods, wares, merchandise or services to the general public in or on buildings or land under
the jurisdiction of any government agency. So one, lao Theatre is owned by the County, so it is a
government-agency owned. The question is then: does lao Theatre or the management entity, having
the concession or having ability to utilize the lao Theatre, does their business or what they do involve
the sale of goods, wares, merchandise or services to the general public. And you know, in looking at ...
in understanding what a theatre does do, not necessarily lao Theatre specifically, but any theatre. I mean
there's plays involved. There's events that are held in which sale of tickets take place and ... urn ... by
the fact that the County leases the building to a nonprofit entity, whether this arrangement between the
County and the nonprofit entity comes under the concession laws. That is the question. In looking at
Chapter 102 of the Hawaii Revised Statutes, there's no distinction as to concessions being limited to
for-profit entities and that it excludes nonprofit entities. I was really hoping it does; but unfortunately, it
doesn't state that and that is the reason for Corporation Counsel's request for a forrnallegal opinion from
the Attorney General's office.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you very much. Thank you, Chair.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. If there's no objections, then we are going to just defer this item until
... uh ... and hopefully, we will--at that point in time when we take it up again--we will have the
opinion because unless we have that, it's ... you know, we can give recommendations but if they will
not be able to be applicable then it does little good for the Committee to continue to try to work on
something in the hope that we will be supported. So members, our next item on the agenda is PED-26
and thank you, Ms. Araki-Regan. Mr. Buck and also Ms. Peters, are you going to be corning and
helping do a presentation? (NOTE: From the audience, Ms. Peters shook her head.) Okay.

PED-26

KEOPUOLANI PLAYGROUNDS (HORSESHOE PITCHING COURTS)

(C.c. No. 06-11)

CHAIR JOHNSON: Mr. John Buck, who's our Deputy Director of Parks, if you can give us a brief
overview--and basically, members, to describe ... uh . .. because this item (Keopuolani Park
Playgrounds or the Horseshoe Pitching Courts) as it's known has never been in the Parks Committee
because it was always discussed during Budget. I approached Parks. I wrote a letter just so that the
members of the community as well as the members of this committee, which has oversight for this
particular subject matter could be updated. I know there were some concerns raised about ADA
accessibility and I thought that Mr. Buck and the people from Parks should utilize this as an opportunity
to assure the public that the ADA accessibility was not a problem and also to show what the plans are
and if there was any community support that was needed in addition to what already has been secured
that he take this opportunity to do so. Mr. Buck.
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MR. BUCK: Thank you, Madam Chair and the rest of the Parks and Economic Development Committee. I'm
just gonna give you an update on the project. As of today, we have started the project. And it was not
much to see, has gone on with the project. It basically kind of started today with staking out the area to
put up the construction fences so we can start work. We received our SMA approval, which was
obtained on September 2ih of last year. We have recently ... uh ... a contract was awarded for the
playground equipment. We are doing the bid opening for the surfacing, which is that pour in place
surfacing, which is basically where people on wheelchairs or ... want to rise ... uh ...
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Wheelchairs.
MR. BUCK: Yeah. . .. (chuckled) . .. You know, I thought there was another word for 'em. Motorized
scooters that they use for accessibility will be able to roll on. It's that pour in place. It's a concrete pad
with a rubberized surfacing on it that meets all the playground safety standards and ADA requirements
for the type. Demolishing and site work has begun. It will be done by the staff of the Parks Department.
The work-line labor unions, which will be followed by concrete work to be done by the Mason's Union,
the ones ... the guys that do concrete work. Assembly of the equipment is to be done by volunteer
groups, which our Department has rustled up through various church groups and community groups. I
don't have the exact names of those groups but those groups are ready to assemble the equipment upon
its arrival and then once the equipment is assembled, the surfacing contractor will do the pour in place
rubberized surfacing. The project calls for some more pavilions, which will be constructed by the labor
unions. Our consultant for the project is Carl Takurni Engineering and along with Boundless
Playgrounds Incorporated. Just to let you know, the playground equipment alone cost $338,253. That
was the low bid. In regards to the general site design, we have a model. I think we brought it down for
the last couple of meetings. There's three playground pegs. The first peg or playground unit or area is
called the Alpha peg, and that's for the toddlers to ... urn ... it's designed more for the toddlers. The
second playground peg is Beta for elementary level. This is more of the exploratory area, where they
get to learn how to do certain things--feel, touchy ... urn ... motor skills. And then there's the Gama
peg for elementary and middle school level. It will also consist of an entry pavilion and two picnic
pavilions. We're also doing security lighting, irrigation, and landscaping. As far as the irrigation, in
order to reduce the cost of it, we're gonna have a lot of the work done in-house by our staff. The project
we're expecting--once the labor contractors go on--to take about three months. So we're looking at
probably we would have the grand opening, hopefully--ifnothing goes wrong--by the end of July.
I think one of the questions you had asked as far as if we met all the ADA requirements. As far as,
before we even finished awarding the contracts out to the playground equipment manufacturers, we did
get approval from DCAB, which is the State agency that approves all the projects in regards to ADA
accessibility.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you. Members, are there questions? Member Tavares.
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VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Just that I would hope that we've learned from our past mistakes and made sure that
when they put the equipment in that they take into the consideration that there's gonna be a surface on
top of the concrete, so that your distances are not hampered. I think at Wailuku, if you remember,
Wailuku Heights, they put it in and then put the surface on top and then it was too close to the end of the
slide and the bottom step of something... .(end aftape, start 2B @ 2:04 p.rn.) . .. So hopefully, the
contractors realize that they also have to figure in that three inches or whatever it is for the fall surface
and that they take that into consideration before they set those posts in place.
MR. BUCK: Yes, we've ... uh ... as you say, we learn by mistakes. So we're aware of that and as far as the
placement, we will have the ... I believe the manufacturer out there helping us adjust the heights of the
poles, so taking into account for the concrete and then I think it's what a 3-5 inch rubberized surface on
top of that.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Right.
MR. BUCK: Yeah, we'll take care ofthat.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: Since that was your headache before.... (chuckled) . " You had to deal with that
one.
MR. BUCK: Oh, yeah.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Members, are there any other questions? I would also like to recognize Mr. Pat Matsui
too from the Parks Department. Thank you, Pat, for being here. Just to let members know, because we
did get earlier, some comments during another hearing, there was comments made by Ms. Jean Tessmer,
that she had concerns about the ADA accessibility, staff did write a letter to Ms. Tessmer asking her or
offering an opportunity that if she knew specifically of any ofthose areas that were in her opinion going
to be creating a problem that she would contact the committee. We also indicated that unfortunately,
even though she is degreed in this area that because we have no financial capability, we would not be
able to compensate her for this. So to date, we have not yet received a reply. One of the things that we
did discuss though or I did discuss with staff, with Mr. Buck, and their staff members--and perhaps you
want to go into this, Mr. Buck--is that the barebones project that's going on right now is just that it's the
basic skeleton for what the community had envisioned. And so there are gonna be other opportunities
for the public to actually contribute to this playground, so could you expound a little bit on that,
Mr. Buck, so that at least people know that we still need their help.
MR. BUCK: Thank you for answering that question and making that statement. Yes, the $700,000+ that's for
this project is basically barebones. It's to put in the equipment, the concrete, the surfacing, and some of
the materials that will be needed for the pavilions and some other areas in the park facility. The intent of
this whole original plan for this was the boundless, where every kid would have a chance to play on this
playground and not just limit it to who can or cannot. That's why it's got a rubberized surface, so
everybody can play, even the parents. And then during the time about when the Haiku project was going
on up in Haiku, there was some people who would like to have input from the community as far as
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making it more of a theme type playground. We still have all those ideas but because of the amount of
money that it's taken just to put the barebones in it, so everybody's aware of ... with the, just the cost of
housing going up and the building materials, it's left us very little to put in some ofthe extra artwork and
things like that. We still would like to do that and we still encourage the groups who would like to come
out and be able to put in some of the other amenities--the artwork, the statues, some of the items that
they were talking about (the kids) when this went out with the various groups. They're encouraged to
get their groups together and come in and discuss those issues, or not the issues, their ideas with our
Department. They'll just also will have to realize that there's no monies for these extra amenities. Or
hopefully, with the labor ... cost of our Department doing some of the work and maybe the ... maybe
the costs, some of the estimates as far as the surfacing maybe they'll be a little bit of extra money. But
any amenities or extra amenities that arise will probably be at ... hopefully, that groups will come in
with monies or we'll be able to do fundraisers to put in the other extra amenities like some of the
artwork and things. I do know that the last conversation we had with Pundy that they were ... um ...
working with several artists to come up with some other additional ideas to incorporate into this
playground. So I think once we get the barebones done over the playground, the boundless part will still
be open for additions to the playground, you know, maybe some of the other features that we had talked
about at one time; but that would be with the input from the community and the volunteers providing
this help.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much, Mr. Buck. Are there any further questions? Seeing none. At this
point, I want to thank Mr. Buck because I felt that it was important because these issues had been raised
at Council to at least give an opportunity to have Mr. Buck present what was actually going to be done
and we have our little mock-up over on this side; but also to see if there were lingering issues that had to
do with the public and some of the frustration, I guess, with a direction that they may not necessarily
have wanted to go with this project because originally, it sort of morphed into something that it was not
originally presented, at least, from my understanding. But now it is ... uh ... been approved. It's
moving forward and so I want to encourage the individuals, who do have good ideas, or maybe even
service groups, whether it be Rotary or Soroptimist or other play groups to come forward and maybe
even for some of these enhancements or the components that will actually frame and give the character
to this playground and want to encourage them to please come forward and continue to participate
because this is their playground. It is a community playground and the more that we, I believe, get in
terms of buy-in and adoption and ownership on the part of the community, the more likely we will be
not to have vandalism occurring on this particular area. And that has been, as you know, most recently,
we've seen a lot of vandalism in our County parks and our County facilities. Oh, Mr. Buck?
MR. BUCK: Yeah, I have one more comment. Basically, a lead person on this project--and I want to go on the
record thanking her for the hard work she's done--is Carla Peters. She has really worked hard on this
project and she's the one that has dealt with some of the battles that our Department ... she's been in the
middle of some of those battles that has been fought; but I want to go on record to recognize the hard
work and outstanding job she's doing to get this project moving. Thanks.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: Thank you very much and the Chair also, on behalf of the committee, thanks you for
being here and also for seeing this project to fruition. Members, at this point, the Chair would
recommend the filing ofPED-26.
VICE-CHAIR TAVARES: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Second.
CHAIR JOHNSON: It's been moved and seconded. Is there any discussion, any further discussion? Seeing
none. All those in favor, please signify by saying "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CHAIR JOHNSON: Any "nays"?
AYES:

Councilmembers Mateo and Carroll, Vice-Chair Tavares,
and Chair Johnson.

NOES:

None.

ABSTAIN:

None.

ABSENT:

None.

VOTE:

EXC.:

Councilmember Anderson.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION:

FILE COMMUNICATION.
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CHAIR JOHNSON: The item is hereby filed and this will conclude at least this phase of the project. If there
are any other additional things that come up in the future, I'm sure we'll hear from Mr. Buck and the
Parks Department with regard to this playground. So thank you very much, members. Thank you, staff
and Mr. Kim for being in attendance. So if there's no further business, are there any announcements?
Seeing none. The Parks meeting of February 16, 2006 is hereby adjourned.
ADJOURN: 2:13 p.m.
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